
Ref: 22OIA1865 

[IN CONFIDENCE RELEASE EXTERNAL] 

3 June 2022 

Dear  

Thank you for your Official Information Act 1982 (OIA) request, transferred from the 
Ministry of Social Development on 6 May 2022. You requested the following information:  

How many students have applied for a break in student loan repayments since 
2019, inclusive. 
I'd like this information package quarterly, if possible, per the initial request date. 
I'd also like to see a split between students living in, and outside of, New Zealand. 

Inland Revenue has a number of relief options for student loan customers (customers) 
who are having difficulty meeting their student loan repayment obligations. A list of the 
relief options can be found at https://www.ird.govt.nz/student-loans/managing-my-
student-loan/hardship-and-defaulting-on-my-student-loan. Customers can apply for a 
repayment deduction exemption, a temporary repayment suspension or a special 
deduction rate. Customers can also apply for financial relief from their loan and tax 
obligations if they have non salary and wage income or are based overseas.  

Appendices A to C provide an explanation of each relief option and a table showing the 
number of customers who have been granted this form of relief, as at 19 May 2022. These 
are listed by financial years (1 July to 30 June) and into quarters. 

Due to the upgrade to our software systems, I am only able to easily gather special 
deduction rate data from 1 April 2020 (for quarter 4, of the 2019/20 financial year).  

Data on repayment deduction exemptions for periods prior to 1 April 2019 is not available 
at an aggregate level and would require manual collation from individual customer’s 
account.  

As such, the above data is refused under section 18(f) of the OIA, as the data cannot be 
made without substantial collation.  

We have considered whether charging or extending the timeframe for responding to your 
request would help, as required by section 18A of the OIA. However, due to the volume 
of customer’s accounts to search through this would be a big impact to the department’s 
other operations. 

Right of review 

If you disagree with my decision on your OIA request, you can ask an Inland Revenue 
review officer to review my decision. To ask for an internal review, please email the 
Commissioner of Inland Revenue at: CommissionersCorrespondence@ird.govt.nz.  
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